
Volume 52             Number 4             April 2018

    
	 Happy Spring! I hope everyone is having a 
Blessed Easter Season!
	 The Scholarship Luncheon in early March was 
so enjoyable! I loved hearing the young women, 
our ambitious scholarship recipients, speak about 
their studies and future plans. Dean Margaret 
Dubrowolska-Furdyna clearly charmed every-
one in the room as she shared some interesting 
and thought-provoking stories. Thanks to Bobbie 
Corke, Mary Lou Derwent, and Elaine Nicgorski 
for organizing this lovely event.
	 The Spring Tea, cleverly named “Keys and 
Teas,” is on Sunday, May 6. We are in for a real 
treat with the Murdy Family Organ tour and tea 
in the nearby Remick Commons. Thanks to Rose 
Carroll and Committee for organizing this event.

From the President . . .

Mary Fran Kitz
President

2018 Annual 
Business  Meeting

Wednesday, April 25, 2018
7:00-9:00 pm

Welsh Parlor, Haggar Hall
Saint Mary’s College

All members welcome!

Chair: Mary Fran Kitz
630-750-8849, <mkitz62@aol.com>

	 Fr. Thomas Blantz, our chaplain, will preside 
at the Annual Memorial Mass at Saint Mary’s on 
May 3 at the Chapel in Regina Hall.  And our An-
nual Business Meeting will be held on Wednes-
day, April 25 at 7:00 pm in Welsh Parlor, Haggar 
Hall at Saint Mary’s College.
	 I hope to see you at some fun events and ac-
tivities during April and May before we take the 
summer hiatus. Jump in and try something new, 
and make friends along the way!
	 It has been a real pleasure and an honor serving 
as the President of the Ladies of Notre Dame and 
Saint Mary’s College. Thank you for your warm 
support and friendship.

	 God bless you and your families,



THE LADIES OF NOTRE DAME & SAINT MARY’S COLLEGE
2017-2018 PROGRAM

April 7, 2018		  Gems of South Bend ‒ Shopping excursion around South Bend
Saturday		  All members welcome.  See page 3.
2:00 pm		  Chair: Susie Farrington, <susiefarrington@gmail.com>

April 23, 2018	 Let’s Eat Out ‒  Taphouse on the Edge, 1803 South Bend Avenue, South Bend
Monday		  Contact Catherine Kossler to join the fun: 614-596-0802 or <kosslerfam@gmail.com>
6:30 pm		  Taphouse will donate 20% of all meals on this day to the LND/SMC Scholarship 		
			   Fund.  If you cannot join for dinner, be sure to stop in for lunch or for a late night 		
			   snack and mention you are there for LND/SMC.

April 25, 2018	 Annual Business Meeting ‒ Welsh Parlor, Haggar Hall
Wednesday		  Saint Mary’s College
7:00-9:00 pm		  Chair: Mary Fran Kitz, <mkitz62@aol.com>

May 3, 2018		  Memorial Mass ‒ Chapel of Regina Hall, Saint Mary’s College
Thursday		  Celebrant:  Fr. Thomas Blantz, csc, Chaplain.  See page 3 for details.
5:00 pm		  Co-Chairs: Marge Marley, 574-289-9134 and Addie Cashore, 574-246-0496

May 6, 2018		  Keys and Teas ‒ Spring Tea at Remick Commons in Visitation Hall, Notre Dame
Sunday		  Tea will be followed by a mini-concert and a tour of the Murdy Family Organ.
1:30-4:00 pm		  Cost: $30.  See registration form on page 13.
			   Chairs: Rose Carroll, <rose.may.carroll@gmail.com> or 770-712-1488; 
			   Maureen Kirby Dore; Ravini Fernando; Betty Gallagher; Heather Hakanen; 
			   Eileen Lindburg; Rana Van Voorhis

June			   Garden Trip ‒ Day trip to Grand Rapids and the famous Frederik Meijer Gardens
(Mid to late)		  and Sculpture Park, <http://www.meijergardens.org>.  More info. to come.
			   Chairs: Meg Mitzel and Val Bartels
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Let’s Eat Out

Monday, 
April 23, 2018

6:30 pm

Taphouse will donate 20% of all meals on this 
day to the LND/SMC Scholarship Fund.

If you cannot join us for dinner, be sure to stop 
in for lunch or for a late night snack and 
mention you are there for LND/SMC.

Contact Catherine Kossler to join the fun:
614-596-0802 or <kosslerfam@gmail.com>

Garden Trip
mid to late June

Join us for a day trip to Grand Rapids 
to visit the famous 

Frederik Meijer Gardens and 
Sculpture Park

More information to come in LND/SMC emails.

Chairs: Meg Mitzel and Val Bartels



Madeleva Lecture
Women in Africa: Spirituality, 

Health and Healing

by Mercy Amba Oduyoye
Director of the Institute for Women 

in Religion and Culture
Trinity Theological Seminary in Ghana

April 19, 2018       7:30 pm       Carroll Auditorium

Madeleva Hall       Saint Mary’s College

Mercy Amba Oduyoye is known as the mother of African 
women’s theologies and is the author/editor of more than 10 
books.  Mercy received her education from the University 
of Cambridge and has had visiting lectureships at Union 
Theological Seminary and Harvard Divinity School.  She 
is the founder of the Circle of Concerned African Women 
Theologians, and she served as Deputy General Secretary 
of the World Council of Churches.

M emorial 

		  M ass
Thursday,
May 3, 2018
5:00 pm

Celebrant: Rev. Thomas Blantz, csc
Chapel of Regina Hall
Saint Mary’s College
ample parking nearby

Please join together in remembering
our deceased members, family, 
and those remembered through 
Remembrance Cards

Co-Chairs:  Addie Cashore and Marge Marley
Send questions and family member names to 
Marge Marley: 289-9134, mamarley57@gmail.com
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From the Newcomers & Visitors Co-Chairs

	
	

	 Thank you so much to Betty Gallagher for hosting such a 
wonderful evening at her home on January 31!  Also, thank 
you to Heather Hakanen for hosting the wine tasting event 
at her home on March 21!
	 Please save the date for a shopping/sightseeing tour of 
South Bend on Saturday, April 7 from 2:00-5:30 pm.  The 
event will include a guided introduction to unique but es-
sential specialty shops for the home chef, including stops 
for the well dressed, (budget conscious), and a new art 
exhibit.  The tour will end with cocktails at a chic restau-
rant bar.  Small gifts and presentations at each location are 
included.  Walking shoes and carpooling are suggested.  
Please RSVP to Susie Farrington.  This outing is open to all 
members of LND/SMC.  We hope that you can join us!		
	

Susie Farrington
<susiefarrington@gmail.com>

Kim Reynolds
<rkrpc5@gmail.com> 

Newcomer fun at Betty Gallagher’s



Interest Groups
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Creative Cooking
	 So, Easter is almost here, and another season of 
culinary adventures is slowly drawing to a close. 
This past year, we have worked (and nibbled!) 
our way through a number of legacy recipes of 
famous chefs (Ina Garten, Ruth Reichl, Martha 
Stewart, Ming Tsai, Rick Bayless, and Emeril La-
gasse). Most recently, we welcomed spring with 
an Indian-themed dinner inspired by Madhur 
Jaffrey.  We have two more meals scheduled this 
cooking season: an April 14 brunch featuring rec-
ipes of Rachel Ray, and a free-form, potluck-style 
planning meeting on May 8.  If anyone in the wider 
LND/SMC community would like to learn more 
about the group, the meeting in May is a great op-
portunity to join in, meet some of our members, 
find out how we work, how we entertain, how we 
roll. If you think you might be interested, I can be 
reached at <gobak99@yahoo.com>.

	
Rachael Ray: Spring Brunch
Saturday, April 14, 2018

		  Planning Meeting
			   Tuesday, May 8, 2018 

	 As always, thanks to everyone who has hosted, 
cooked for, and attended our meetings. You gals 
really own this: you contribute your strengths but 
are unafraid to try new things, and you can re-
ally put a formidable meal together. And, should 
failure arise (not that I can recall any, quite hon-
estly), you’d just laugh it off and move on to the 
next challenge… not Iron Chefs, but Sister Chefs 
wielding iron, all for a good cause.
	 The proof is in the pudding, or in this case, in 
the photos below:

Chair: Malgorzata Bak-Hill
574-273-1210, <gobak99@yahoo.com>

Morning Literature 

Upcoming Discussions

	 	April 16, 2018
	 	Place: To Be Determined
	 	Time: 9:30am
	 	Book: The Girl Who Wrote in Silk
	 	by Kelli Estes
	 	Leader: To Be Determined

	 May 21, 2018
	 Place: To Be Determined
	 Time: 9:30 am
	 Book: The Old Man and the Sea
	 by Ernest Hemingway
	 Leader: To Be Determined

For more information contact:

Chair: Sheila Marshall,  291-2364
                          <shmarshall@att.net>

Afternoon Book Club 

Upcoming Discussions

	 April 5, 2018
	 Place: To Be Determined
	  Time: 1:30pm
	 Book: Angle of Repose
	 by Wallace Stegner
	 Leader: To Be Determined

	 	 May 3, 2018
	 	 Place: To Be Determined
	 	 Time: 1:30 pm
	 	 Book: In the Midst of Winter
	 	 by Isabel Allende
	 	 Leader: To Be Determined

For more information contact:

Chairs: Val Bartels, 271-3637 <valreads@comcast.net>
Laura Fuderer, 277-0409  <fuderer@nd.edu>



Duplicate Bridge 
Dinner & Play Group 
Every Wednesday
6:00 pm Dinner
7:00 pm Bridge
through June 13
EXCEPT on April 11 and May 2

1032 N. Saint Peter Street
South Bend (SE c/o St. Vincent)

If joining just for bridge, please arrive by 6:45 to 
fill out your convention cards.
So we have partners for everyone, 
RSVP to Chair 24 hours in advance:

Susan Farrington, 203-554-3030
<susiefarrington@gmail.com>

New Group - Movie Viewing! 
	 A new Movie Viewing Inter-
est Group will begin in April, 
providing a forum for members 
and their guests to join others 
who want to attend movies to-
gether and discuss them after-
wards (similar to the LND/SMC book groups). 
	 For their inaugural event, they have been of-
fered free tickets to the Nanovic Film Series April 
selection. SPETTACOLO is about how a small 
village in Tuscany has written and performed a 
summer play about itself, and has done so contin-
uously for over 50 years. The town is, of course, a 
microcosm of all the problems facing Italy during 
that time, and, at an even broader level, is about 
human community itself. 
	 The movie is on Thursday, April 5th, at 7:00 
pm in Browning Cinema. 
	 The group’s introductory meeting will be 
Thursday, April 12 from 7:30-9 pm at Wendy’s 
home at 1219 Napoleon, #106 where dessert will 
be served. 
RSVP for a movie ticket no later than April 2
RSVP for the introductory meeting by April 9
Can’t attend, but interested in the group? Contact:

Chair: Wendy Duffey
617-359-4443, <wendyduffey@alumni.nd.edu>

Outdoor Adventures
	 We will begin these trips at Little Flower Cath-
olic Church in the upper parking lot to carpool to 
our destination.  Exact dates are not set yet. Watch 
for LND/SMC emails!

Boot Lake Nature Preserve in Elkhart
This event will take place near the end of April.
	 Boot Lake Nature Preserve in Elkhart consists 
of 60 acres of native tallgrass prairie, approxi-
mately 20 acres of savannah, the City tree nursery, 
woodlands, and of course, a wetland -- Boot Lake. 
The Preserve is an exceptional place for students 
and the public to learn more about our precious 
environment and its intricate ecosystems. Boot 
Lake Nature Preserve is handicapped accessible. 
It should be noted that Boot Lake Nature Preserve 
is not a park, but a nature preserve. There is a pic-
nic pavilion that may be used by individuals and 
groups.
	 There are around 4 miles of walking trails 
through the woodlands and the lake. We hope to 
explore most of the trails.

 Kal-Haven Trail, South Haven, MI
This trip will take place in May.
	 Kal-Haven Trail State Park is a 34-mile crushed 
limestone path connecting South Haven and Ka-
lamazoo. The trail meanders through wooded ar-
eas, past farmlands and over rivers and streams. 
Trail highlights include a camelback bridge and 
covered bridge.
	 The trail follows the railbed laid down in 1870 
for the Kalamazoo & South Haven Railroad. 
Opened in 1991, the trail is one of the oldest con-
versions in Michigan. Old depots serve as trail-
side visitor centers in Bloomingdale and South 
Haven, and an old red caboose offers trailhead 
services on the outskirts of Kalamazoo. The ma-
jority of the route is crushed slag and limestone 
and slopes gently down toward the lake.
	 We will drive to South Haven and start walk-
ing east. Hopefully, we will cover around 4 miles 
and then stop into a café in South Haven for lunch.

Nancy McAdams
 273-2555 <nocmc@comcast.net

5
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Children’s Playgroup Calendar Spring 
2018

April 14	 Potawatomi Zoo - Meet inside the
Saturday	 entrance. 500 S. Greenlawn Avenue, 
10:15 am	 South Bend	

April 19	 Beichner Center  – Notre Dame 
Thursday  	 Park in designated visitor parking 
9:30 – 11:15 am	 spaces once the nearby lot is full.
	 100 University Village, Notre Dame, 	
	 IN 46556.

April 26	 St. Patrick’s County Park Play-
Thursday	 ground  50651 Laurel Road, South
4:30 – 5:30 pm	 Bend, Indiana 46637

Chair:  Rachel Butler
<rachelby2010@gmail.com>, 910-973-4915

 *Find updates on our Notre Dame and Saint 
Mary’s College Playgroup Facebook page.

Proposed Slate of Elected Officers

President.........................................Meg Mitzel

President-Elect....................Susan Farrington

Past President......................... Mary Fran Kitz

Program Co-Chairs............Catherine Kossler
...................................................Betty Gallagher

Recording Secretary.....................Peg DeBoer

Corresponding Secretary........ Marge Marley

Treasurer...................................Marti Alworth

Assistant Treasurer........ Corinne DeTrempe

Membership Co-Chairs.............Pam Chipman
.................................................. Jennifer Velasco

Appointed Board and Other Positions

Chaplain........................Father Thomas Blantz, c.s.c.
E-mail Coordinators.....................Elaine Baumbach
...........................................................Marcie Benjamin
Interest Group Coordinator........Ravini Fernando
Life Member Chair...... Winnie Caponigri-Farquhar
Life Member Advisors..........................Ruth Schmitz
........................................................Jo Ann MacKenzie
Newcomer & Visitor Co-chairs

.......................................................... Susan Farrington

...........................................................Sarah McDonald
Newsletter Circulation.......................Bobbie Corke
Newsletter Editor.............................Linnea Lannon
Parliamentarian.............................. Elaine Nicgorski
Playgroup Coordinator............... Rana Van Voorhis
Volunteer Coordinators.............Michelle Wheeler
................................................................Kim Reynolds
Website Manager.....................Rumana Poellabauer
......................................................... Catherine Kossler

The Rosary Group welcomes you

10:00 am

Chapel of St. Catherine 
Fischer O’Hara-Grace Graduate Residences

Community Center 
on Wilson Drive and Bulla Road
on the campus of Notre Dame

Children are welcome
Convenient parking near the entrance

 Chair: Ravini Fernando, 574-855-2199
<ravinifernando@hotmail.com>

Upcoming Dates

Friday, April 6, 2018
Friday, May 4, 2018

For further information or directions contact:

Photo by Adam Lamm

Interest Groups
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Scholarship Luncheon      Morris Inn     March 3, 2018 

    The sun was shining on Saturday, March 3, 
2018, as sixty-five women gathered to honor 
the LND/SMC Scholarship recipients and 
their mothers.   This they did well with smiles, 
much chatter and warm wishes everywhere.  
After a beautifully served lunch, they 
welcomed the young women who received 
monies from the organization. They heard of 
the three seniors’ future plans and past  
accomplishments.
     Associate Dean and Physics Prof. Malgorzata 
(Margaret) Dobrowolska-Furdyna was the 
invited speaker.  She was asked to address the 
question “How have you come from being a 
college student to where you are today?” or 
“What do you do all day as an associate dean?”  
She did both.   This was done with humor, a bit 
of modesty, and a wish that “only the sky is the 
limit” for the three seniors.  As a faculty 
member she teaches an interactive introductory 
physics to about 150 life science majors. Her 
goal is to make a difference in students’ lives. As 
a dean her life is more chaotic advising grad 
students, serving on 6-8 committees, answering 
emails, being an administrator.
    Prof. Dobrowolska-Furdyna grew up in Po-
land. Since she hated writing and considered 
chemistry “too much to memorize,”  she chose 
to study physics. “In physics, if you get it, 
you get it!” She got it!  However, as an 
undergraduate, she was severely challenged 
and questioned her own ability as a student. She 
received help from other students, and the 
problems she worked at solving became more 
interesting.  
    In Poland, at the Masters level, one chooses 
either to get a Ph.D. and be a scientist or choos-
es  to teach. As a researcher she went to many  

    The members and their guests were invited to 
purchase boxes of greeting cards from the “Cards 
for a Cause,” with a % of the sales going to the 
Scholarship Fund. A check for $104 was divided 
between the Uni-
versity and the 
College. A sincere 
thank you from 
LND/SMC to 
members Maria 
Guarraci (right) 
and Mary Monte-
naro (left).

conferences, left for the West and eventually felt 
that she was good at it.  She was fortunate to go 
to Purdue. There she was getting research 
results, fell in love, married, got a job and 
moved with her husband in 1986 to Notre 
Dame.  Terrified,  as she did not speak English 
very well, her pronunciation and grammar were 
poor, . . . she thought that the students didn’t 
like her.  However, as the students began to like 
her, she liked the students in return.  She has a 
14-year-old son and a great caregiver for him.  
Dean Crawford offered her the associate 
deanship. She is happy with her career and is 
doing less research.  Her life is good.
    The Dean addressed the latter part of her pre-
sentation to the three students.  She told them 
that they have to continue to have goals.  Life is 
not a highway telling you how to progress.  She 
realizes now that she avoided many 
opportunities that were presented to her, not 
realizing at the time what was offered. 
Immediate success  is not always the smartest 
thing that can happen to you.  She advised 
them to continue to have enthusiasm and be 
curious. 
At right:  Mom & 
daughter  Marti Alworth 
and Kara O’Malley

Friends:
Pam Burish, 
Sarah Mc Don-
ald and 
Mary Murphy



8

Scholarship Recipients

Lori & Madison Gonzales, SMC ‘18

Enisa & Harisa Spahic, ND ‘18Stacie Skwarcan ND ‘18

A 2014 graduate of Penn High School, Harisa 
Spahic is a senior biochemistry major with mi-
nors in anthropology and science, technology and 
values. She came with her family as a refugee to 
the South Bend/Mishawaka/Granger area as a 
grade school student from Bosnia/Herzegovina. 
She speaks Advanced Bosnian, Croatian, Serbian, 
intermediate Spanish and beginner Arabic, all of 
which will help her in her chosen medical field.
Harisa considers her four years at Notre Dame as 

   Madison Gonzales is a 2014 graduate of Saint 
Joseph High School and currently a senior at 
Saint Mary’s College finishing her degree in Psy-
chology with Sociology and Intercultural Stud-
ies minors.  For the past three years she has been 
the recipient of the Ladies scholarship at Saint 
Mary’s.  Throughout that time we have wit-

nessed her story as a student and traveler.  She 
has shared with us her time spent during her 
sophomore year at KwaZulu-Natal University 
in Pietermaritzburg, South Africa.  This was a 
life-changing experience for her and she wishes 
to return to South Africa.
   Throughout her senior year, she has been work-
ing at Oaklawn, a faith-based residential mental 
institution for adolescents in Elkhart and St. Jo-
seph counties, in addition to her continued work 
for the Center for Women’s Intercultural Leader-
ship (CWIL) at Saint Mary’s College.  At CWIL, 
she has been the study abroad peer advisor for 
the Cape Town, South Africa program.  She has 
taken the GRE and has plans to attend graduate 
school.  She wishes to focus on learning how to 
help those with mental illness throughout the 
world.  Presently, she plans to have a gap year 
after graduation, prior to the continuation of her 
studies. 

    A 2013 graduate of Marian High School, Stacie 
Skwarcan participated in science exploration at 
ND during her senior year at Marian and found 
cocaine on money!  (See:  https://science.nd.edu/
news/cocaine-found-on-money/)   One of the 
two 2017-18 LND/SMC scholarship recipients 
at Notre Dame, Stacie is now a fifth year senior
working toward a dual degree in Environmental 
Earth Sciences and Studio Art (concentration in 
photography).  She is presently working on a the-

continued (Skwarcan p. 9 ) continued (Spahic p. 9 )
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something very special.  She has been able to do 
science research in two different laboratories on 
campus:  one involving clinical research address-
ing cancer-related neurocognitive dysfunction 
and the other doing basic science research eluci-
dating protein folding. 
   In addition, Harisa has found many outlets for 
contributing service to the community. As Chap-
ter President for the local Habitat for Humanity 
she is coordinating events in anticipation of the 
President Carter Work Project 2018 in St. Joseph 
County. In addition to conducting nutrition talks 
at The South Bend Shelter for the Homeless with 
Social Justice in American Medicine, she has also 
helped in assembling “flu kits” for those in need.  
She has “paid back” the University for her grants 
by working with the Office of Undergraduate 
Admissions as a Student Recruitment Coordina-
tor and Tour Guide, with the Learning Resource 
Center as a Chemistry Tutor, and the Physics 
Department as an Undergraduate Laboratory 
Teaching Assistant.  
   Through research, study abroad and extra-cur-
ricula activity, she has been able to travel to Den-
mark, Ireland, Greece and Ecuador.  After gradu-
ation, she will be attending medical school.  

sis project in photography.  On campus she has 
worked with two labs, namely; The Mass Spec-
trometry and Proteomics Facility and The Muse-
um of Biodiversity.  
   During the past two summers at ND, Stacie has 
worked with the survey project of all the trees on 
the UND campus under the direction of the cura-
tor of the Museum of Biodiversity, Barbara Hel-
lenthal.  This survey was last done 25 years ago.  
(See: “Growing Beauty”  https://www.nd.edu/
features/campus-trees/).   
   In addition, she has volunteered during the 
summer as a 4-H leader and project superinten-
dent for photography, soil and water science, and 
poultry.  During the past five school years, Stacie 
has volunteered as a Science Olympiad coach at 
Stanley Clark School for 6th-8th graders who are 
interested in various topics in science. 
   Stacie’s future plans include going to graduate 
school for a Ph.D. in geosciences.  No decision 
has been made to date as to which university she 
will be attending.
NOTE:  Stacie’s mother was not present.  

Spahic continued:Skwarcan continued:

Scholarship Recipients

From the Corresponding Secretary. . .

	 Notes have been sent on behalf of LND/SMC to the following people:

Sympathy
• Aldine Paradis, lm, on the death of her husband, Prof. Emeritus James Paradis.
•	 Prof. Emeritus James Taylor on the death of his wife, Patricia Taylor, lm.
•	 Carol Cosimano, lm, on the death of her sister, Nancy Babcock.
•	 Prof. Emeritus Paul Conway on the death of his wife, Emily Conway, lm.
•	 Prof. Emeritus Jay Dolan on the death of his wife, Patricia McNeal Dolan, lm.

  Please contact these individuals on your own and keep them in your thoughts. If you need contact 
information for those listed, please call the Corresponding Secretary. Please continue to inform the 
secretary of any life events involving LND/SMC members. 

Marge Marley, Corresponding Secretary
 289-9134, <mamarley57@gmail.com>
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	 Cecilia Cunningham showed an enthusias-
tic group the various architectural details of the 
French Regency style of the Main Building at the 
University of Notre Dame. She is a lover of clay, 
art history, traveling the world and 350+ hours 
of postgraduate studies in the arts. Her depth of 
knowledge amazed everyone as they found new 
details on a building they studied for a long time. 
She also pointed out the chateau style of the tur-
rets on Sorin College.
	 Cecilia gave a brief history of Fr. Sorin’s cam-
paign to build the Main Building. He secured Lu-
igi Gregori from the Vatican to paint the Basilica 
as well as the Main Building and described the 
process of painting the Columbus fresco murals. 
Luigi even used Fr Sorin to pose for the mural of 

the Death of Columbus. To plan his paintings for 
the inside of the Dome, Luigi drew the figures on 
the inside of a bowl. Also, of note, the frescoes are 
dry frescoes.  Whereas wet frescoes have paint 
adhered to wet plaster, the dry fresco is painted 
on dry finished walls that have been soaked with 
limewater.  Nancy Hanson, a former University 
archivist, also related the story of finding and 
restoring frescoes of Fr. Sorin, Fr. Badin and Fr. 
Corby. Everyone went away with a greater appre-
ciation of the Art and Architecture of the Admin-
istration Building and how the events and under-
standings of the time influenced the art.

Denise Brenner 
with contributions by Mary Lou Derwent

Art & Architecture Tour of the Main Building



From the Assistant Treasurer . . .

In Memoriam:		
•	 Mary Beattie  (Denise and Dave Brenner)
•	 Louis Brenner  (Walter and Elaine Nicgorski)
•	 Emily Conway  
	 (John and Mary Lou Derwent, 
	 Jerry and Marge Marley)
•	 Shirley Goulding  (Walter and Elaine Nicgorski)
•	 Lois Hanson
	 (John and Mary Lou Derwent, Julie and Bob Nelson)
•	 Clayton Henderson
	 (Walter and Elaine Nicgorski, 
	 Carolyn and Wm. Phillip Helman)
•	 Catherine Kellenberg
	 (Jerry and Marge Marley, 
	 John and Mary Lou Derwent)
•	 Marilyn Klawiter  (Walter and Elaine Nicgorski)
•	 Ernst Schuld  (Walter and Elaine Nicgorski) 
•	 Robert H. Schuler  (Carolyn and Wm. Phillip Hel-

man)
•	 Patricia Taylor  (Jerry and Marge Marley)
•	 John Tillman  (Walter and Elaine Nicgorski)
•	 Henry Tschida, Jr.  (Carolyn and Wm. Phillip Hel-

man)
•	 Lucille Tyer  (Walter and Elaine Nicgorski, 
	 Helen Pollak, Jerry and Marge Marley)

In Honor of:
•	 Mary Lou Derwent  (Claudia and John Waller)
•	 Katherine Orfei  (Denise and Dave Brenner)

   The LND/SMC Remembrance Cards recognize special 
occasions, such as birthdays, anniversaries, graduations 
or the memory of someone who has passed.  Those who 
have passed are also remembered in the LND/SMC Me-
morial Mass each May.
       Remembrance Card gifts are fully tax deductible. All 
monies raised through the Remembrance Card program 
support the LND/SMC Scholarship for Local Women 
at either Notre Dame or Saint Mary’s College. If you 
would like to have one of these cards on hand, contact 
Mary Lou Derwent, <mldderwent@alumni.nd.edu>  or 
Corinne DeTrempe, <cdetrempe@yahoo.com>. A packet 
will be mailed to you, followed by another one via re-
turn mail when you use it.

Corinne DeTrempe
Assistant Treasurer

<cdetrempe@yahoo.com>
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Changes:
Sue Uhran
New e-mail address 
nsuhran@gmail.com

Carol Cosimano
Correct address
513 W. Broad Street #704
Falls Church, VA  22046

Anita McCollester
New address
St. Paul’s Retirement Community
3602 S. Ironwood
South Bend, IN 46614

Please send any corrections or up-
dates to Pam Chipman at
<pdchipman@ameritech.net>.

Pam Chipman, 288-0995
Jennifer Velasco, 247-0601

Membership Chairs

From the Membership Chairs...

Newsletter Circulation
	 Currently, the KALEIDOSCOPE is 
mailed to all members who have paid their 
dues within the past year.  Effective with 
the September 2018 issue of the newslet-
ter, only members who have requested a 
paper copy will receive their copy via the 
USPS.  Members who have paid dues and 
have elected to receive electronic copies 
will receive them electronically and will 
also receive, via First Class or Campus 
Mail, a membership form, note and return 
envelope addressed to the Membership 
Chair.
	 The newsletter will continue to be sent 
to all Life Members.  Newcomers will re-
ceive all newsletters in the first year and 
only the first newsletter their second year 
if they do not become members.
	 If you have questions, please contact 
Bobbie Corke at <rjcorke5@gmail.com> or 
574-277-7098.

Bobbie Corke
Newsletter Circulation
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In Memoriam

Emily Marie Conway

June 1, 1932 - February 2, 2018

✙ 

	 In Wilkes-Barre, Pennsylvania on June 1, 1932, 
Emily was born to Simon and Mary (Sponauer) Ma-
rowski.  Emily received her B.A. degree from St. Jo-
seph College in Emmitsburg, Maryland, followed by 
a Master of Social Work from Fordham University in 
New York. Her work focused on children with spe-
cial healthcare needs. Emily received a Social Work-
er of the Year Award for the Northern Indiana region.
	 On June 8, 1968, at St. Patrick’s Catholic Church 
in Wilkes-Barre, Emily married Paul F. Conway, 
presently Professor Emeritus in the Mendoza Col-
lege of Business at the University of Notre Dame. 
	 Emily was a very active participant in South Bend 
and Notre Dame organizations.  As a twenty-year 
member of the League of Women Voters, Emi-
ly served as both Board member and as President. 
She was a founding coordinator of the LND/SMC 
longtime UNICEF holiday card and gift sale.  Emily 
also served as a Board member of Catholic Charities 
USA as well as a Board member of our organization, 
LND/SMC.
	 Emily was predeceased by her parents, Simon and 
Mary Marowski, as well as by grandson Joseph Hartz 
and sisters, Mary Gorski and Veronica Marowski.
	 Emily is survived by her loving husband, Paul, 
and by daughter Megan (Christopher) Hartz and 
son Paul Michael Conway. She is also survived by 
six grandchildren, Eleanor, Peter, Adam and Sophia 
Hartz and Erin and Sydney Conway, as well as by 
siblings Catherine Prozeralik and Charles (Marian) 
Marowski.
	 A Mass of Christian Burial for Emily was cele-
brated on February 27, 2018, in the Basilica of the 
Sacred Heart on the campus of the University of No-
tre Dame. Graveside and interment followed at the 
mausoleum in Cedar Grove Cemetery, Notre Dame, 
Indiana.

   

In Memoriam

Patricia E. Taylor

June 2, 1936 - February 10, 2018

✙ 

	 Patricia was born on June 2, 1936, to the 
late Loyal and Leone (Leggitt) Eaton. She was 
raised in Green Springs, Ohio, by her father 
and stepmother, Helen (Shoup) Eaton.
	 During her senior year of high school, Pat 
caught the eye of James I. Taylor from the 
neighboring town of Clyde, Ohio.  On January 
28, 1956, Pat and Jim were married in Clyde 
and moved to Cleveland, Ohio.  They settled 
in South Bend in 1976 after living in State Col-
lege, Pennsylvania.
	 Pat’s love for animals was a theme through-
out her life. She was an accomplished equestri-
an trainer. She and Raffendi, her Arabian horse/
companion of thirty years, won many awards 
culminating in the prestigious Purebred Legion 
of Honor from the International Arabian Horse 
Association.
	 Pat also enjoyed gardening, reading, cooking 
and entertaining. She volunteered at the Christ 
Child Society.
	 In addition to her parents, Pat was prede-
ceased by her brothers Larry and Monroe.  She 
is survived by her loving husband Jim, by chil-
dren  Elizabeth  A. (Robert) Keen of Ft. Wayne, 
Indiana,  and Stanton J. (Susanne) Taylor of 
Libertyville, Illinois , as well as by three grand-
children, Brendan Keen and Nicholas and Lau-
ren Taylor.
	 Memorial services for Pat were held on Feb-
ruary 13, 2018, in Our Lady of Holy Cross 
Chapel, Holy Cross Village, Notre Dame, Indi-
ana.



 

Detach and mail to Rose Carroll, 1703 Bader Ave, South Bend, IN 46617, with check made out to LND/SMC.   
Deadline for reservations is Friday, April 20th.   

For reservation questions, contact Rose Carroll at 770-712-1488 or email at rose.may.carroll@gmail.com. 

Name:_______________________________________ 

Email:________________________________________ 

Address:______________________________________ 

Phone:_______________________________________

Please seat me with: _________________________________________________________________________________

 

Online reservation and Paypal payment is accepted at www.lndsmc.org. 



 

Dated material.  DO NOT forward

Kaleidoscope
LND/SMC
P.O. Box 116
Notre Dame, IN 46556

Friendship in the Winter Months with LND/SMC

For the most current information, visit
www.lndsmc.org

Right:  Members interested in quilting met 
in February for the first time and learned 
proper cutting technique and piecing for a 
mug rug project.  Our future project will be 
a table runner.  Details for the next meeting 
will be announced in an LND/SMC email.

Left: A lovely time was had by all as we had 
lunch at the Schoolhouse Cafe in Lakeville.  
We were waited on by our own Jennifer Velas-
co, and the lunch was delicious!  Unfortunate-
ly, the restaurant closed at the end of February, 
but the owner continues to do catering.

Conversation flowed at a wine tasting event at the home of 
Heather Hakanen.

As part of a great event, newcomers and 
members voted on the prices of the various 
wines they tasted.  Only Crickett Gibbons 
had them all correct!

The friendship continues this spring.  

In this newsletter, learn about all of our 

events and activities scheduled for the 

coming  months.  To keep in touch over 

the summer, visit our website

<www.lndsmc.org>.  Become a member 

and receive emails with event updates.


